B.C. History Articulation Committee Annual Meeting

Monday 5 May, 2008
Hosted by Corpus Christi College at the Vancouver School of Theology, University of British Columbia
Present: Tracey Kinney, (Kwantlen Polytechnic University, Chair); Gail Edwards (Douglas College); Niall Christie (Corpus Christi College); George Davison (College of New Caledonia); Nanci Lucas (Capilano University); Marcel Dirk (College of the Rockies); Janice Matsumura (Simon Fraser University); Anne Gagnon (Thompson Rivers University); Gordon Hak (Vancouver Island University); Robynne Healey (Trinity Western University); Hugh Johnston (Alexander College); Chris Leach (Fraser Valley University); Peter Russell (University of British Columbia – Okanagan); Mia Reimers (Northwest Community College): Eva St. Jean (Northern Lights College); Thomas Saunders (University of Victoria); Duff Sutherland (Selkirk College, Secretary); Jonathan Swainger (University of Northern British Columbia); Clarence Bolt (Camosun College); Bob McDonald (University of British Columbia-Vancouver); Gwyneth Lewis (Langara College)
Regrets: Jamie Morton (North Island College, Excel Report received)
1. Call to Order:
The Chair called the meeting to order at 9:40. 
2. Welcome:

Dr. David Sylvester, President of Corpus Christi College, welcomed the committee members on behalf of College. Niall Christie promised a tour of the college after the meeting.
3. Adoption of the Agenda:

The agenda was adopted as circulated (Davison/Hak). 
4. Adoption of the Minutes:

The minutes of the 2007 Articulation meeting were adopted as circulated (Lucas/Reimers).
5. Chair’s Remarks:
Chair opened the meeting by reminding members that they had six minutes each for their institutional reports.
6. New Business: 

Oral Reports from Institutions:

Corpus Christi College (Niall Christie)
CCC has expanded its course offerings in the areas of Classical Studies, Canadian History, Film, and Western Art. All courses have an interdisciplinary focus. The college is also exploring opportunities for engaged learning, combining academic study with practical application so that students may earn academic credit while engaged directly with topic in “real-life.” Social Justice and Peace Studies, Theatre and Political Science are already engaging in this sort of student experience. At the same time, academic rigor will be maintained. Enrolment is growing at CCC.   
University of Northern British Columbia (Jonathan Swainger)
UNBC is looking for senior administrators of which there is a shortage in British Columbia. UNBC has had trouble attracting candidates for these positions. The restructuring of the university is ongoing. New history courses are attracting a goodly number of students. At the same time, the “Lectures in” series of courses create flexibility in teaching assignments. Budget cuts have meant that the department is now understaffed—four years ago the department had 8.5 members; it could be down to three by next year. UNBC remains in flux.
Camosun College (Clarence Bolt)
Camosun is still a community college. College is undergoing a Dean search for the Arts and Sciences. The college administration built up a contingency fund over the past few years which meant that reduced government funding did not lead to layoffs this year. However, the fund is now empty. Recruitment of students has been successful: almost all courses were full this year. A History of Sport is a new course this year; it is taught as a service course as part of the new Sport Institute at the college. In general, offering courses as service courses for other programs has been a way to expand enrolment. Modern Middle East is another new course. At present, four full-time historians are busily engaged with lots of work.
Alexander College (Hugh Johnston)
Alexander College has taken two years to get off the ground. Included in the development of the college has been the negotiation of transfer agreements with other post-secondary institutions. Alexander College is a two-year college which offers an Associate of Arts degree. Student recruitment has been successful: this past semester the college had 70 students. The level of English is a difficulty in the classroom because the college focuses on recruiting international students. At the same time, the administration wants to maintain high academic standards to keep the college viable. The college has lost some students as a result of applying high standards but there have been some successes. A new faculty member with an MA in History from SFU offered a Canadian History course and was able to award an A-. Students are mostly Chinese. The college will offer a program in Beijing through Beijing Normal. The hope is that this program will encourage students to come to the college in Vancouver. 
Simon Fraser University (Janice Matsumura) 


There has been a faculty workload reduction from 80 to 60 hours. A 20% cut in the History department’s temporary teaching budget has meant fewer spaces for students. It has also meant that the faculty searches in the areas of Latin America and British have been postponed. Successful searches have been made in Chinese and Colonial American History and we have received a cross-appointment through the French Cohort Program. There has been significant interest from colleagues in other depts. who believe that their students will benefit from the new 400 level course in Oral History.  

University of the Fraser Valley (Chris Leach)
UFV has 14 full-time faculty: expansion and the granting of university status have been exciting. Enrolments have leveled off especially in the lower level courses. Upper level enrolment remains strong. There has been a reduction in the use of sessionals; there is now no sessional budget. The student cohort program to promote academic success is ongoing and successful. The new Indo-Canadian studies program is also a success. History is also taught in the new Mennonite Studies program. The department is developing an MA geared to teaching history. Focus will be on attracting teachers from the school system. UFV has good student retention rates. 

University of British Columbia – Vancouver (Bob McDonald)
Department now has 29 members. Lots of sessionals are also employed. There have been many retirements and the Dean has clawed back the money rather than hire many new faculty. Enrolment is down due to a mistake in organizing our labour for lower level courses.. The course restructuring process is now complete and in place. New courses which focus on “Themes” successfully filled. The environmental focus in World History has been a big success. 

UBC is now focusing on graduate studies. The new chair had a mandate to build the graduate program and has been successful: the number of graduate students is now in the 20s. There has been a new appointment in French History but the renewal process has been slowed due to budgetary problems. The Dean is committed to a focus on Asia. George Edgerton has retired. The Canadian side has declined: it is down to five faculty members. There has been a movement into internationally focused courses and research.

On transfer requests: UBC has turned back some requests for transfer credit. The problem is often that there was not enough information in the course outline. UBC likes to see course outlines with detailed lists of topics to be covered, reading assignments, and a profile of course assignments including research essays. 

Trinity Western University (Robynne Healey)
TWU has had a positive year with a new president. There has been a shift to an  international focus. New courses have been added to fit in with that focus. In general, international studies is perceived by students as a more practical area of study than history. There is a growing interest in establishing student practicums and focusing on leadership as part of an emphasis on a practical post-secondary education. The department is developing a new course in the History of Nursing to be offered as part of the Nursing Program. In general, the department had a good year.  

Northwest Community College (Mia Reimers)
There is just over one History position at NWCC. This year there were no major layoffs. The college administration’s commitment to a three-year plan of maintaining core courses seems to be working. Student numbers are steady at a satisfactory level. Good enrolment in internationally-focused courses. The college is developing a new AA in First Nations Studies and department will develop an online History course as part of this program. 

Question for the meeting: do your institutions require a History 12 Provincial Exam mark for incoming students?

Northern Lights College (Eva St. Jean)
Enrolment way up in Canadian History in the Fall semester. Student recruiters appear to have been successful. On the other hand, there were cutbacks in the University Transfer program of two fulltime positions: in English, and Chemistry/Biology.  History appears to be safe for another year. 14 faculty and five staff members were affected by the cutbacks. As part of this, there was a reduction in Arts and Science offerings at the second-year level. A History of Crime course will not go ahead.
University of British Columbia – Okanagan (Peter Russell)
Department has hired a new Latin Americanist. Among new courses being offered is a methods course. There is no Department Head at UBC-O; History is part of a broader academic unit. Enrolment is stable. The department has reduced the sections it offers from 40 to 36.
Thompson Rivers University (Anne Gagnon)
Enrolment is steady, with one less section being offered in first year. The new collective agreement means that faculty will be responsible for one less course per year. At the same time, there are higher caps for classes. The department has 70 majors. The new Canadianist is doing well. The History Club put on an undergraduate conference which was successful. Niall Christie did a good job as the keynote speaker. Student recruitment is now being taken more seriously. As part of this, TRU put on “A Day in the Arts” for local grade 11 students—there were 240 students for the opening breakfast and then numbers declined as the day went on. In general, though, it was a good idea. The Open Learning Agency’s future is unclear. There is no longer any discussion of a merger of the two institutions. A search for a president is on.
Douglas College (Gail Edwards)
Enrollment a concern. Sections have been voluntarily adjusted downward. The Dean has been proactive and helpful; programs were cut in other areas than the Humanities and Social Sciences. After a careful study, the Department discovered that the timing of sections filling with students was not related to who was teaching the course, where it was offered, and the time of day it was offered. New courses include Women, Gender, and Sexuality in Canadian History, Global Issues in Historical Context, Understanding History Through Film. Film and Historiography. There has been a faculty-wide concern about the disruption the learning environment by the inappropriate use of laptops and other electronic devices during classes. Faculty are very active in research and publishing.

College of the Rockies (Marcel Dirk)
An enthusiastic group of History students this year. Professor Dirk awarded two gold stars for teaching excellence as result of student nominations. On the other hand, University Transfer saw 23 sections cut this year which means less choice and accessibility for students at the college. Concern that section cuts will result in further declines in enrolment. There has been re-evaluation of the UT program but the administration appears disinterested at the moment. The college is adrift.
Vancouver Island University (Gordon Hak)
Malaspina University College will become Vancouver Island University. The new name and status have been well received at the institution. Helen Brown has retired. She joined the Department in 1970. Enrolment is slightly down. Brown’s retirement likely saved a junior colleague their job. At the moment, there are 8 full-time and one part-time faculty. Layoffs were mostly in the Sciences but there is hope they could be rescinded. Program review begins this year for which there is one section of release time for coordination. First field school offered this year: students touring sites in Northern France. Trip earns credit for two courses and includes other academic work. New courses added on Latin America.

Langara College (Gwyneth Lewis)

Declining enrolment especially in Canadian History. Only  able to fill equivalent of 7 full sections whereas filled 13 in 2005. New Canadian courses being developed to respond to the problem. Some specialized second-year courses (Medieval and Cold War) have also had low enrolments. Barrie Brill, Medievalist, has retired. He had been ill but is now recovering. Government underfunding means college will not hire new faculty. New course being offered in Environmental History as part of the new multidisciplinary Langara Environmental Institute. College is searching for new administrators.
Capilano University (Nanci Lucas)
Capilano has gained ongoing accreditation in the US which will, it is believed, help enrolment numbers. The institution is heavily involved in China but no History courses are offered there. As part of this, international students are encouraged to come to Capilano from overseas. Capilano is searching for new administrators. 

Marlene Legates has retired.  The department has had to cut sections due to declining enrolments: three last year, four this year. Canadian History is not filling although a Post-1945 course did well this year. A new course in World War II will also be offered next year. Stretched budgets means few new courses and no new hiring to replace Legates. Capilano has instituted a new scheduling program. Four-hour classes have been reduced to three hours.

College of New Caledonia (George Davison)
Major cutbacks were announced this spring at the college. As part of this, the History and Geography programs were suspended. A strong community response to the broader cuts at the college led to a plan to restore a few of the programs but, initially, History was not part of this discussion. Eventually, the administration agreed to bring back one history and one geography course each semester. The restored History course was to be World History but this was subsequently changed to Canadian. The college administration is working to get more money from the government to rescind all the cutbacks. Declining enrolment is an ongoing problem in University Transfer: enrolments have dropped from 1100 five years ago to 450 this past year. More specifically, there has been a decline in the number of education students.
University of Victoria (Thomas Saunders)

Planning has been disrupted by the recent provincial announcement of budget cuts.  The Faculty of Humanities faces cuts of 1%-2%.  In 2007-8 the Department made one new appointment in Early Modern Europe.  The new Director of Indigenous Studies has also been appointed to History.  The Department completed an external review, prepared in part by a retreat, which proved very useful.  Enrolment management is an ongoing challenge.  Students show interest in comparative and world courses; undergraduate enrolments in Canadian history have eased somewhat, but interest in the graduate program is strong—the department anticipates admitting c. 25 new students.  One Canadianist retires this year.

Selkirk College (Duff Sutherland)
Steady enrolment in History at just over 100 students each semester; enrolment certainly down from 6-7 years ago. Budgetary problems led to the cutting of several programs at the college: a total of 7.5 jobs were lost. The college tried to cut UBC’s West Kootenay Teacher Education Program from which it derives no direct FTEs but the Minister reinstated the program.  In the end, the college board agreed to a three-year plan to balance the budget. Good news: Mir Centre for Peace officially opened. The college now offers an AA in Peace Studies. Program has had a positive impact for the college in the community and has attracted students from outside the region into the University Transfer Program. Discussion at the college of having all students take a course in Peace Studies or the Environment might have a positive impact on History enrolments.

Kwantlen Polytechnic University (Tracey Kinney)
University status has been positively received except new name. New BA has now passed its external review as part of the Degree Quality Assessment Board process. All that is required now is an order-in-council for the degree to be officially established. The two streams for the degree will be Asian and Military. Budget in place for a new hiring to support the program. The department is offering many new courses as part of the development of the new degree. Enrolments in Canadian History are down. Europe and World History enrolments strong. Looking at the campuses, the Surrey enrolments are good. Richmond and Langley are not doing as well. No sessionals. The department has developed a new upper level capstone course called “Applications in History”.

Discussion of Issues Arising from the Reports:
There was a wide-ranging discussion on the theme of declining enrolments, particularly in Canadian History. Some suggested explanations for the decline in Canadian History enrolments included: demographic change in Canada, the impact of globalization on the interests and outlooks of post-secondary students, and the poor level of teaching of Canadian History at the High School level. It was also pointed that, at some institutions, enrolments have actually picked up in Canadian History, particularly at the second-year level. 

On the general issue of declining enrolments, there was discussion that the marketing of a course is increasingly becoming important. Timetabling could also be an issue affecting enrolments. Scheduling courses at times which are not popular with students could negatively affect enrolment. At the same time, it was mentioned that Departments should be open-minded and flexible in their timetabling to increase access for students and increased enrolments will follow. Along those lines, there were concerns raised about the new computerized scheduling programs which post-secondary institutions are purchasing which could negatively affect scheduling by taking it out of the hands of the individual Departments.

7.  Report from the BCCAT Articulation Meeting (Tracey Kinney)
BCCAT reported on its study of student mobility. The study found that students were delaying their entry into post-secondary education, taking longer to gain a credential, and increasingly moving from institution to institution before completing their studies. The “Lower Mainland Swirl” of students continues. 

On the issue of transfer from private-public post-secondary institutions: more private colleges are voluntarily seeking accreditation through a government-established process. If private colleges offer degrees, they have to go through the Degree Quality Assessment Process. As part of this, transfer agreements between private and public institutions are being established. 

In general, BCCAT is finding that enrolment management is difficult in light of present patterns of student mobility. BCCAT is also working on out-of-province transfer agreements. Integrating out-of-province students within the BC transfer system remains a challenge. Ontario, in particular, is a stumbling block.

Finally, BCCAT will provide funding to articulation committees to undertake studies of the student education planning process and the functioning of the post-secondary transfer system in the province. See the BCCAT website for more information.
8. Potential Impact of Changes to the BC College of Teachers Certification Requirements (Chris Leach)

Chris Leach (UFV) presented on behalf of Robin Anderson, UFV Department Head. As a result of the effort to harmonize labour standards between British Columbia and Alberta, BCCT has reduced the disciplinary requirements needed to obtain a secondary teaching certificate and the amount of Canadian content required for an elementary certificate. There is concern that this will lead to reduced enrolments in History courses in general, and in Canadian History courses in particular. Poorly trained history teachers could also further “turn off” students to Canadian History adding further to post-secondary enrolment problems. How will the Departments of Education deal with these changes in their own program requirements? Is there anything that the History Articulation Committee can do about this? 
Other committee members shared UFV’s concerns about the BCCT changes. Many members expressed concern about the quality of social studies and history teaching that already takes place in the public school system. These changes will likely make the situation worse. It was also felt that the changes went against the government’s stated goal to improve literacy in the province. There was a general concern about the decline of History as a discipline in the province’s education system.
Motion: (Swainger/Saunders):

     Given the provincial government’s stated goals to make British Columbia the most literate jurisdiction in the country, to increase post-secondary enrolments, and to develop an informed public able to participate in a democratic society, the History Articulation Committee believes the decision to eliminate disciplinary-specific credit requirements for secondary teaching certificates and to reduce Canadian content requirements for elementary certificates undermines the province’s stated goals and threatens the quality of teacher education across the province. 

     Therefore, the committee directs the chair to write to the British Columbia College of Teachers to express the committee’s  disagreement with the College’s changes in the teacher certification requirements and to circulate the letter to the British Columbia Teachers’ Federation, The Minister of Advanced Education, and the Faculties of Education in the province.

Carried.
9. Cutbacks and Discipline Suspensions (George Davison)
The threatened suspension of the History and Geography programs at College of New Caledonia represents the broader loss of power of the community colleges to tailor their program offerings to meet the needs and desires of their local communities. The threatened loss of two disciplines, with little local consultation and input, reduces student choice and is a sign of the bigger problems in the post-secondary system. 

The chair noted that the apparent rationalizing of the post-secondary education at CNC appears to go against the BCCAT mandate to facilitate an accessible and responsive post-secondary education system in British Columbia. 
Motion: (Davison, Swainger)

The History Articulation Committee is concerned that the threatened suspension of the History program at the College of New Caledonia is not consistent with the longstanding goal of the post-secondary education system in British Columbia to provide accessible education in the province’s regions. This goal is reflected in the BCCAT mandate to facilitate the operation of an “accessible and responsive” post-secondary system. Further, the committee is concerned that the threatened suspension of the History program at CNC took place without consultation of faculty, students, and the communities which the college serves.

Therefore, the History Articulation Committee directs the chair to write a letter expressing the committee’s concerns to the Executive Director of BCCAT. The letter should also be circulated to the Board of Directors, the President, and the appropriate Dean of the College of New Caledonia.
Carried.

10. Transfer Issues
Tracey Kinney raised the issue that UBC-V has not articulated the new upper level courses which will be part of Kwantlen’s new BA program. The UBC representative expressed surprise at the issue. He believed that the articulation process only applied to courses coming from the community colleges. Now that Kwantlen had gained university status, the process now longer applied. 
The committee directed the chair to contact BCCAT to determine how the new universities fit into the BC post-secondary transfer process.

11. Update on Articulation Web-Page and Listserv:
The articulation web-page can be accessed at www.kwantlen.ca/history. The listserv will be updated with current email addresses (contacts) from a list circulated at the meeting. This past July, our highly esteemed colleague, Marcel Dirk, spent great deal of time scanning the minutes of past articulation meetings. These minutes have now been uploaded to the Web-page. The committee expressed its thanks to Marcel and Tracey for their work on this project. 
Other Business:

Date and Place 2009 Meeting / Election of New Chair

An invitation from Northwest Community College to host the articulation group at Prince Rupert in 2009 was deferred until 2010. The committee thanked the NWCC representative for the offer. The 2009 meeting will be held, space permitting, at the University of Victoria to coincide with the BC Studies Conference. The date of the meeting will be determined in due course.
Marcel Dirk made a presentation of his detailed (and unfunded) study of past minutes of the committee. His purpose was to celebrate those institutions which had regularly and generously provided representatives to serve as chair and secretary of the committee. In light of his findings, nominations were called for a new Secretary for 2008/2009, with the understanding that the secretary would be the incoming Chair for 2009/2010. Discussion ensued. Robynne Healey (Trinity Western) was nominated and elected by acclamation, to be Secretary and incoming Chair. 
Thanks and Motion to Adjourn:

Motions of thanks were passed: to Tracey for acting as chair and webmistress, to Duff for acting as secretary, and to Florence and Niall for making all of the arrangements to host the articulation group. Informal thanks were also given to Niall for running the listserv. There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:04.
PAGE  
3

